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CHILE'S FAR-OUT ART HOTEL 
Some billionaires spend their money on flights into space. Others buy mega 

yachts. But one has just poured a fortune into building a far-out art hotel - with 
its own world-class winery attached 
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01 Jun 2015 

 

 
This carbon-fibre Vessel Bathtub at Viña Vik in Chile seems to float on air 
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At first light the magical valley shrugged off its sheer, early-morning mist like a 
burlesque dancer discarding a feather fan. It starts on the horizon, the teasing glint 
of diamond-cut, ice-white mountain caps: the Andes. Then the questing tentacles 
of the rising sun reached over the hills and across the fruit trees and vineyards 
below, illuminating everything like a spotlit costume of emerald rhinestones. 

It had rained all day and all night. Not your average prissy, drizzy stuff. Heavy, 
unrelenting sheets of stinging shards that churned up the treacle soil and dug 
gigantic mud pools in seconds. The audacious fecundity of it! The smell of it! 

And now, with the sun rising, utter stillness. Joyful birdsong. A fresh new start in 
this remote, rural enclave with its sweet-scented Mediterranean climate and 
grapevines as far as the eye can see. 

It is difficult to imagine that just a decade ago these lush vineyards existed only in 
the mind of one man, Alexander Vik, a 60-year-old Norwegian-Uruguayan 
billionaire on a quest to make the best wine in South America. French wine 
consultants Patrick Valette and Gonzague de Lambert were hired to find the land 
itself, and settled on these 12 valleys amid 12,000 hectares in remote Millahue, 
central Chile. Vik - who made his money investing in everything from dotcoms to 
insurance companies - then employed a team of specialists to test the soil, water, 
air temperature and wind flow before carefully matching different grape varieties 
with their optimum conditions. This is precision viticulture of the highest order: 
Vik is nothing if not driven. 

I first met Alex Vik five years ago in Uruguay when I was staying at Estancia Vik, 
the ranch house he built near hippie beach hangout José Ignacio as a family base 
from which to explore his mother's homeland, before turning it into the first in a 
portfolio of art hotels. At the time, building had commenced on hotel number two, 
Playa Vik, designed by Uruguayan architect Carlos Ott, on a beautiful beachfront 
plot in José Ignacio. Vik and his American wife Carrie had flown in from 
Connecticut (they also have homes in New York and Monaco) to check on things, 
having commissioned and selected every painting, sculpture and stick of furniture. 



Walking around the site, the couple talked me through their plans - the sculpted 
bronze front door by Pablo Atchugarry; the wildflower meadow roof - in 
microscopic detail. They are a commanding force; firing off each other's creativity, 
finishing each other's sentences. 

 
Viña Vik's undulating roof 
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When I checked into Playa Vik a year later, everything was as described; their 
crazy-wild, amazing dream made real. 

At Viña Vik, the winery came first, completed a few months before the hotel. 
Designed by the Chilean architect Smiljan Radic', it is built mostly underground, 
with just its white, stretched-fabric roof visible, skimming above the valley floor. 
As ecologically sound as it is architecturally intriguing, it is cooled by the 
elements: Pacific Ocean breezes during the day and, at night, by air cascading 
down from the Andes. At its entrance is a vast, moving-water reflection pool 
peppered with a granite boulder installation by Radic´ and his wife Marcela 
Correa. The winery combines an impact and panache worthy of a shrine to 
Bacchus with the contemplative nature of a Zen temple. 

For the hotel, Alex and Carrie worked with their Uruguayan architect, Marcelo 
Daglio, to create something 'completely unique. We wanted to push the limits and 
challenge people's thinking of design,' says Carrie. Indeed, the farmers of Millahue 
must have sat up as one and gasped. Built on the crest of a hill right in the middle 
of the Viks' property, the hotel is visible for miles around, capped by an undulating 
roof in bronzed titanium designed to reflect, in form and function, the valleys and 
mountains that surround it. The gold colour is intended as a tribute to Millahue, 
which translates as 'place of gold' in the local Mapuche language. 
 

No one can pretend the hotel blends into the landscape; this is a commanding, non-
conformist construction that demands attention. But the vineyard does not exist in 
some sort of grand isolation. It is the largest employer in the area and its kitchens 
are stocked with the freshest ingredients grown on its doorstep by small-scale 
farmers. The chef, 34-year-old Rodrigo Acuña Bravo, was born and raised in the 
Chilean capital, Santiago, just two hours up the road, before winning a culinary 
scholarship to study in New Brunswick, Canada. He is an enthusiastic proponent of 
regional, seasonal cooking and has tracked down a collection of characters to 
supply the hotel: the quiet man with the best fig-tree in his back garden; the loud 
one who grows the sweetest tomatoes; the thin man who breeds wild boar on steep 



hillsides crossed by dry stone walls, remnants of a long-gone pre-Columbian 
civilisation. 

The ocean is never far away in Chile, so when the rain had passed and the sun 
came out on my first morning, I headed off with Rodrigo to the seaside village of 
Pichilemu, a laidback surf spot with a wide, jet-black beach and a churning tumble 
of icy blue sea, funky student hostels and vía de evacuación signs everywhere, a 
reminder of the massive earthquake and tsunami that smashed this stretch of coast 
five years ago. Rodrigo's surfer-dude supplier of rock fish was a no-show, so we 
drove on to Cáhuil, about 10km south, to pick up some sea salt from Elsa, a 
handsome woman approaching her later years with defiant kohl-ringed eyes and 
vermilion nails. She runs her family's 400-year-old salt business from a stall 
stuffed with jute sacks of salt and jars of bright-orange papaya in syrup, the walls 
covered in framed certificates and awards and sun-bleached newspaper articles. 
The shop was still and hot and Elsa wanted some air, so we walked to the edge of 
her salt farm together. There was a sharp, fresh breeze from the Pacific as we 
watched her workers rhythmically teasing salt from the evaporating seawater. 

‘’The hotel doesn't blend into the landscape’’  
 

Rodrigo is not a fan of 'bullshit molecular cooking'. He likes to pick great bunches 
of wild fennel and fat blackberries from the side of the road and make bresaola 
using Elsa's coarse sea salt. His farm-to-table food (slow-cooked lamb shanks; 
creamy risotto) is served family-style in the unfussy, glass-sided dining room with 
its wall-cellar of Vik wines, presided over by a clucking Brazilian earth-mother-
hostess-waitress who just wants to make you feel loved (in any one of five 
languages). 

The Viks' love of contemporary art is evident everywhere, and they are serious 
collectors. The vast sitting room, for example, is dominated by a painting by the 
Abstract Expressionist Roberto Matta, one of Chile's best-known artists. 'We had 
to learn about artists here from scratch, unlike in Uruguay where we had a 
foundation of knowledge to build on,' says Carrie. 'It was very exciting and slightly 



nerve-racking at the beginning, but we've collected a real mix of works, from 
artists young and old, in very different styles.' 

She's not kidding. Each of the 22 suites is utterly unique, a miniature world set 
apart from all others in approach and design. Some are themed, if that is not too 
simplistic a term for suites dedicated to Fornasetti, or Hermès. Others are intricate 
recreations, such as the Shogun Suite, a collaboration with Takeo Hanazawa, a 
Japanese artist the couple met through a gallery at Art Basel and who worked on 
the room for two months. 'It was a wonderful journey for everyone involved,' says 
Carrie. 'We had to paint the walls in aluminum leaf for him before he could start, 
and then we'd phone the hotel and ask the staff how it was going, and they'd say, 
"Well, he doesn't actually do very much," because he would meditate for hours and 
start painting later in the day.' 

Not to be outdone, the Chilean Realist artist Alvaro Gabler worked on his suite, 
Gabler's Grisalla, for six months, beginning with a series of paintings of draped 
fabrics and crumpled paper, then painting the floor, walls and ceiling, creating an 
elaborate trompe-l'oeil effect in a spectrum of calming greys. In this room, guests 
do not just look at an artwork; they are living in one. 

 
A detail of artwork by Japanese artist Takeo Hanazawa in the Shogun Suite 

CREDIT - ERIC PIASECKI 



The Viks chose all the furniture - ranging from antiques and one-off finds to 
specially commissioned pieces for specific sites - and also designed a number of 
items themselves, such as Carrie's Plexiglas cube tables filled with multi-coloured 
cotton bobbins or the discarded innards of old computers. One of the suites' 
bathrooms is coated with copper coins carried out to Chile in Carrie's hand 
luggage; Daglio helped to collect thousands of old tile fragments from reclamation 
yards and demolition sites for another whimsical, bohemian bathroom. What is 
truly remarkable is that, to the Viks and their expert winemakers, all this 
extravagant beauty is secondary to the business of producing a world-class red 
wine. Chile is generally known for affordable, acceptable but not particularly 
interesting wine. A lot of it comes from the Colchagua Valley, not far from Viña 
Vik, where there are 20 wineries open to the public on an official wine route 
focused on Santa Cruz. This is the home town of the wealthy Chilean arms dealer 
Carlos Cardoen, who has bought a local vineyard, built a casino and opened 
museums to house his many and various collections of cowboy gear, Mapuche 
silver, horse-drawn carriages and classic cars. 

With a case of 2011 vintage Viña Vik selling at US$1,700, it is safe to say that the 
Viks are chasing another market altogether, and one that only exists in Chile, at 
least for now, in small, isolated areas (Vik's neighbour Lapostolle and organic 
Matetic in the San Antonio valley spring to mind). To this five-star end, the gravel-
voiced spa director Cecilia Lavin, who trained in India and Thailand, has created 
outstanding vinotherapy treatments using products made from Vik grapes. 
Horseback rides through the vineyards and expert tours, followed by tastings at the 
winery (where a second restaurant has just opened), are also key to any stay at 
Viña Vik. 

Valette and Lambert, now in charge of the winery, have been joined by the Chilean 
master winemaker Cristián Vallejo. This is the engine of the enterprise, where the 
serious work of creating a wine that combines bold Chilean attributes with the 
elegance of a French vintage is under way. The wine is a blend of Cabernet 
Sauvignon, Carmenere, Syrah, Cabernet Franc and Merlot grapes, harvested by 
hand at night, fermented in stainless-steel tanks and aged in new French oak 



barrels. And with just three vintages so far - 2009, 2010 and 2011 - this is only the 
beginning. There are plans to more than double the size of the vineyards from 400 
to 1,000 hectares, which is good news not only for the Viks, but also the 
increasingly involved residents of Millahue. 

It is a heady mix, this combination of culture and wine, surrealism and fertility, 
growth and harvesting, creativity, spirit and vision. Chile's famous politician and 
poet Pablo Neruda - who wrote about wine and women, mermaids and feasting 
drunks with equal passion - would no doubt have approved. After all, he loved to 
entertain friends and tastemakers at La Sebastiana, his avant-garde house 
overlooking the port city of Valparaíso, for years a refuge for artists and dreamers 
and a city where street art is celebrated on every pavement, doorframe and window 
ledge. Now, in Viña Vik, Chile has been given an artists' house for the 21st century 
to match their greatest poet's. 

The Explorations Company (www.explorationscompany.com) offers three nights 
at Viña Vik plus two nights at the Palacio Astoreca hotel in Valparaíso, from 
£5,595, including flights from London to Santiago with Iberia via Madrid, all 
transfers and a tour of Valparaíso. 

 

The sitting room at Viña Vik 

https://www.explorationscompany.com/latin-america/experience-latin-america/chile

	Chile's far-out art hotel

